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Most recent state report card confirms link between poverty, student performance 
 
COLUMBUS — Analysis of the most recent school district state report cards confirms research that 
shows poverty has a direct correlation to student performance. Using the report cards’ Performance 
Index (PI) as the measure, analysts examined the relationship between the PI and average income in 
a school district; poverty rate; percentage of residents with college degrees; and minority population.  
 
The analysis was conducted by the Ohio School Boards Association (OSBA), Ohio Association of 
School Business Officials (OASBO) and Buckeye Association of School Administrators (BASA). 
 
The Performance Index is a measure of how well students performed on the state assessments. It is 
more than just the percentage of students achieving proficiency. Its range allows the public to judge 
how much higher students performed beyond proficiency. 
 
The 123 Ohio school districts considered by the Ohio Department of Education (ODE) to be suburban 
districts showed not only the highest PI scores, but also the highest average income, lowest poverty 
rate and highest concentration of college degrees. 
 
However, race appears to be less of a factor, since these districts had the third-highest concentration 
of minority population among the eight classes of school districts recognized by ODE. It is not until the 
concentration of minority population approaches 13% that there is any relationship with student 
performance on state tests. 
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While there is a strong relationship of the PI score to both average income and poverty in all eight 
school district classes, there seems to be little relationship between student test performance and the 
percentage of district residents with college degrees once that percentage falls below about 25%. 
 
Charts attached to the email accompanying this release include:  
• PI score compared to average income;  
• PI score compared to poverty rate; 
• PI score compared to percentage of district residents with college degrees; 
• PI score compared to minority population; 
• Additional charts showing the above information by district typology, along with ODE’s description of 
those typologies. 
 
The data used is in this analysis is from the Ohio Department of Education and Ohio Department of 
Taxation. 
 
For more information, contact OSBA, BASA and OASBO. Media contacts are listed at the top of this 
release. 
 

——— 
 
In its 58th year, OSBA leads the way to educational excellence by serving Ohio’s public school board 
members and the diverse districts they represent through superior service, unwavering advocacy and 
creative solutions. 
 
BASA is a nonprofit professional organization of school system leaders, specifically, superintendents, 
central office administrators, building-level administrators, higher education administrators and 
faculty, graduate students and other educational personnel. 
 
OASBO is a not-for-profit educational management organization dedicated to learning, using and 
sharing the best methods and technology of school business administration. 
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